
WESTERN ILLINOIS UNIVERSITY
FACULTY SENATE
Regular Meeting, 2 September 2014, 4:00 p.m.
Capitol Rooms - University Union

A C T I O N   M I N U T E S

SENATORS PRESENT: J. Baylor, S. Bennett, L. Brice, J. Brown, A. Burke, G. Cabedo-Timmons, M. Carncross, R. Chaves, J. Choi, :45etary. and councils, and to the SEnate  for their work this year, to the chairs of SEnate hat she feels as appropriate for tS. Cordes, D. DeVolder, G. Jorgensen, C. Keist, J. Myers, T. Sadler, M. Siddiqi, A. Silberer, M. Singh, S. Szyjka, T. Westerhold
Ex-officio: Ken Hawkinson, Provost; Tej Kaul, Parliamentarian

SENATORS ABSENT: A. Hyde, S. Romano

GUESTS: Dale Adkins, Mark Bernards, Tom Cody, Ray Diez, Jessica Harriger, Angela Lynn, Nathan Miczo, Esmaralda Moreno, Russ Morgan, Kathy Neumann, Jim Olsen, Nancy Parsons, Diane Sandage, Gary Schmidt, Erskine Smith, Terry Solomonson, Matt Tanney, Bill Thompson, Anna Valeva, Bhavneet Walia, Bridget Welch

I. Consideration of Minutes

A. 22 April 2014
B. 29 April 2014

MINUTES APPROVED AS DISTRIBUTED

II. Announcements

A. Approvals from the President and Provost

1. Approvals from the President

a) Increase of GPA admissions requirement for Dietetics option to 3.0

2. Approvals from the Provost

a) Requests for New Courses

(1) CS 306, Advanced Computer Forensics, 3 s.h.
(2) CS 343, Physical Computing, 3 s.h.
(3) EIS 428, English Language Learners and Bilingualism: Theory, Policy, and Practice, 3 s.h.
(4) EIS 447, Teaching of Listening, Speaking and Pronunciation to English Language Learners, 3 s.h.
(5) GEOG 209, GIS Data Acquisition, 3 s.h.
(6) GEOG 251, Principles of Urban and Regional Planning, 3 s.h.
(7) GEOG 352, Planning Applications, 3 s.h.
(8) GEOG 457, Historic Preservation Planning, 3 s.h.
(9) JOUR 440, Digital Media Skills for Journalists and Public Relations Practitioners, 3 s.h.
(10) MGT 499, Management Knowledge Assessment, 0 s.h.
(11) PSY 355, Psychology of Sexual Orientation, 3 s.h.

b) Request for New Option

(1) Forensic Psychology

c) Requests for New Minors

(1) Fisheries
(2) Information Technology

d) Request for Change of Minor

(1) Human Resource Management

e) Request for Change of Major

(1) Emergency Management

f) Requests for Inclusion in General Education

(1) CS 214, Principles of Computer Science, 3 s.h.
(2) ENG 285, Introduction to Creative Writing, 3 s.h.

g) Request for WID Designation

(1) CHEM 429, Biochemistry Topics, 3 s.h.

B. Provost’s Report

Provost Hawkinson related that he, Admissions Director Andy Borst, and Vice President for Advancement and Public Services Brad Bainter presented detailed reports on the state of academic affairs at the recent faculty assembly. The Provost has spent much time recently meeting with students and organizations and engaging in activities to kick off the new academic year. He will be meeting soon with his Building Connections mentees. More than 200 faculty and staff are participating in the mentorship program this year, with 70 faculty and staff scheduled to teach UNIV 100 classes. 

The Provost believes that Building Connections and many other best practices at WIU contributed to the increase in fall retention rate from 82 percent in spring 2014 to 90 percent this fall. The retention rate from fall 2013 to fall 2014 also increased from 63 percent to 72 percent, which Provost Hawkinson called “an amazing jump in only one year.” He informed senators that, although final figures will not be available until after tenth-day count, it appears that overall enrolment will be down about 1.5 percent; graduate, honors, international, and Quad Cities enrollments, however, saw increases. International student enrollment has increased by about 100 students to nearly 470. Provost Hawkinson added that new freshmen enrollment was down only about 40 students from last year. 

Provost Hawkinson, President Thomas, and other administrators will travel to the Quad Cities to join Governor Quinn and legislators for a ribbon cutting to celebrate Phase II of the Riverfront Campus. The Provost also looks forward to joining the President and deans in a series of college town hall meetings this fall. He added that the associate provosts, assistant vice president for academic affairs, and directors under his area will be attending Senate meetings to answer questions and familiarize themselves with issues across the campus and within the Senate councils.

Dr. Thompson has heard that Sodexo employees are seeing their hours cut below 30 per week in order for Sodexo to avoid paying health insurance. Provost Hawkinson responded that he does not know about Sodexo because this area does not report to him. He advised Dr. Thompson to ask Sodexo directly or bring his concern to the Vice President for Student Services.

Dr. Thompson noted that Rape Aggression Defense (RAD) classes currently cost $20. He believes these classes should be offered free to the University. He asked how the income is utilized and if the University could assume the cost of these classes. Provost Hawkinson stated that Dr. Thompson has asked this question in other forums, and he does not know the current status of this request. He volunteered to contact the person at the Office of Public Safety who oversees the RAD program and try to get a response.

Dr. Thompson asked Provost Hawkinson about his use of the phrase “program elimination” during the recent faculty assembly. He believes this phrase was probably not used without consideration and asked if the University has any plans for program elimination or program reorganization. Provost Hawkinson responded that he has mentioned program elimination in many presentations since becoming provost. He noted that the University recently eliminated the master’s degree in teaching because there were no students enrolled in it. He stated that programs are eliminated every year, with a report going to the Board of Trustees every June; additionally, the Provost discussed program and department eliminations in his speech to the faculty assembly. 

Provost Hawkinson has charged college deans this year to consider where the University can invest more in their strong programs to make them even stronger. He also asked the deans to identify programs that might be weak and unsustainable so that the University can consider either investing more to make them sustainable or eliminating them. Provost Hawkinson has asked the deans to respond back to him with their feedback by the end of fall semester. The Provost related that he recently discussed with UPI President John Miller the need for WIU to support its strong programs and either reinvest in or eliminate programs that are deemed to be unsustainable. Provost Hawkinson informed senators that if a program elimination affects a faculty member, the union contract specifies that a committee will be established by the Faculty Senate to review that program. The Provost related that he also assured Dr. Miller that he would do everything in his power to retrain any faculty member who was affected by program elimination.

Dr. Thompson asked if the reports from the deans at the end of fall semester will be widely shared at the University. Provost Hawkinson responded that the results probably will be shared, but he did not ask deans for a formal written report. He reiterated that he asked deans for feedback regarding what they see as their weaker areas, what can be done to help those areas, and which areas they would recommend for elimination. He reiterated that if a program change affects any faculty, there would be a massive report prepared by the Senate committee reviewing that decision. The Provost wishes to wait at this time before committing as to what will be sent out following receipt of the dean’s feedback.

Provost Hawkinson added that a program review process already exists for the University; there will be 21 programs reviewed next year. He stated that each of those reviews will include input from an external reviewer, and the process involves many criteria evaluated in terms of looking at ways programs can be improved or recommending elimination of programs. He stressed that this is part of the natural cycle that the University conducts in regard to the Illinois Board of Higher Education. 

Dr. Thompson asked how success and weakness will be defined and whether college deans will determine those parameters. Provost Hawkinson responded that success and weakness will be defined by a number of factors, including the number of majors and minors, student credit hour (SCH) production, whether the program is of high status and meets a regional mission, history of the program, whether the program crosses many areas of the University so that its elimination would have a negative effect, as well as intangible factors.  

C. Student Government Association (SGA) Report 
(Esmaralda Moreno, SGA student representative)

Ms. Moreno informed senators that she will be the SGA representative for this academic year. The Student Government Association holds its first meeting of the year tonight.

D. Other Announcements

1. Election of Faculty Senate Vice Chair

Chairperson Singh explained that former Senator Bill Polley has accepted a position as interim Associate Dean for the College of Business and Technology, which leaves a vacancy for a Vice Chair of the Senate. 

Motion: To nominate Tara Westerhold for Vice Chair (Sadler)

There were no further nominations. Senator Westerhold was elected by acclamation. Election notices will be sent out this week for the vacant position on Faculty Senate to fill former Senator Polley’s seat. Petitions will be due by September 12.

2. Election notices will be sent out this week to fill a vacant position on the University Personnel Committee for the College of Education and Human Services. Only tenured full professors are eligible to serve on this committee. Petitions will be due September 12.

3. Former Senator Jim Rabchuk has been named the Hallwas Lecturer for this year. Dr. Rabchuk, who serves as Assistant Dean for the College of Arts and Sciences in the Quad Cities, will present his lecture on “Seeing Things Invisible: How We Gain Reliable Knowledge About Things We Can’t See.” The lecture will be presented at 3:00 p.m. on September 10 at the WIU Quad Cities Riverfront Campus and at 7:00 p.m. on September 11 in the Union Grand Ballroom.

III. Reports of Committees and Councils

A. Council on Admission, Graduation, and Academic Standards (CAGAS)
(Terry Solomonson, Chair, 2014-2015)

1. Annual Report (Jessica Harriger, Chair, 2013-2014)

CAGAS met 34 times over the last academic year. They heard 486 appeals initiated by students, up from 351 appeals in 2012-2013; the change was mainly due to increases in appeals for total or late withdrawals (from 89 to 100), special requests for readmission (from 32 to 44), and late registration requests (from 89 to 99). The CAGAS Chair reviewed 108 reports of academic integrity violations. CAGAS heard two cases of falsification of admissions applications, which were brought forward by the Registrar’s office; in both cases, falsification was found to have occurred. 

CAGAS heard six appeals for exceptions to the University policy on scheduling activities during the final examination period, all of which were approved. The Council also considered a number of policy issues, including changes to OAS admissions status, change to the F grading system, a documentation system for incompletes, removal of the 20-hour grade replacement limit, exempting AP credit from the 30-hour limit on external testing, adjustment to the advanced placement credit policy for Engineering, changes to the FLGI requirement, and a proposal to adjust the timing of CAGAS officer elections.

NO OBJECTIONS

B. Council on Campus Planning and Usage (CCPU)
(Ray Diez, Chair, 2014-2015)

2. Annual Report (Jeff Laurent, Chair, 2013-2014)

CCPU members last year continued to provide representation on the Master Plan Implementation Team. Director of Facilities Management Scott Coker, who serves ex-officio on CCPU, facilitated tours for CCPU members of the renovations to the University Union and provided information to the members on the progress of other campus projects. 

CCPU was asked by the Executive Committee last year to provide feedback on the problem of texting while driving on the WIU campuses. A formal proposal was presented to Senate during fall 2013. CCPU was also asked to investigate the designation of “intentional spaces” that can be used for private actions such as prayer and meditation. A recommendation on this issue is expected later in fall 2014.

Eric Ribbens, long-time landscape liaison to CCPU, resigned in October 2013 and was replaced on the Council by Roger Viadero, Director of Environmental Sciences, who became a member of the newly-established Tree Advisory Board.

NO OBJECTIONS

C. Council on Curricular Programs and Instruction (CCPI)
(Mark Bernards, Chair, 2014-2015)

3. Annual Report (Bridget Welch, Chair, 2013-2014)

CCPI approved 42 requests for new courses this year, down from 65 in 2012-2013, as well as 41 requests for changes to existing courses, five new experimental course requests, 12 changes in majors, four changes in options, and five changes in minors. Four new minors were approved this year (TESOL, Information Technology, Contemporary United States Studies, and Computer-Mediated Communication); two new options (Forensic Psychology and Mathematics-Option C); and two new certificates of undergraduate studies from the Department of Management and Marketing (Marketing Technologies and Integrated Marketing Communications).

CCPI expanded its duties in its bylaws to add a requirement for a yearly workshop to provide information about the curriculum approval process. Two of these workshops were held last year by Chairperson Welch with the help of Associate Provost Parsons and Linda Prosise from the Provost’s office. CCPI also added the definition of a “unit of credit” to its Definitions of Academic Terms and revised its forms for interdisciplinary minors to make them clearer and more consistent.

NO OBJECTIONS

D. Council on General Education (CGE)
(Diane Sandage, Chair, 2014-2015)

1. Annual Report (Diane Sandage, Chair, 2013-2014)

Because the Higher Learning Commission’s annual review flagged Step #4 (impact assessment has on student learning), the annual report indicates that CGE spent a considerable amount of time evaluating how to effectively implement this step, including improving the form that requires faculty to examine assessment data and then modify courses based upon that data. With the assistance and support of the Center for Innovation in Teaching and Research, a presentation on general education has been added to the new faculty orientation. 

CGE reviewed 44 domestic transfer articulation requests last year, down 37 from the previous year. Of these, 16 were approved, 11 were denied, and 17 remain in process. The Council approved six requests for inclusion in General Education last year and denied one request (CS 101). 

The Council’s goals for this year include charging a subcommittee to review assessment data and impact forms and meeting with academic departments to review the department-level Gen Ed assessment data review. Additionally, CGE plans to investigate the structure of WIU general education, especially the categories, in comparison with other models and make a recommendation regarding the implication of reformulating the existing categories.

	NO OBJECTIONS

E. Council for Instructional Technology (CIT)
(Anna Valeva, Chair, 2014-2015)

5. Annual Report (Anna Valeva, Chair, 2013-2014)

CIT focused on two main issues last year: recommendations for changes to the IT Governance Proposal and IT Strategic Plan and strategies to improve the response rate for online course evaluations. CIT recommended strengthening faculty representation at all levels of the IT governance process. Members of CIT became active participants in the newly-established IT Governance process, with two members taking leadership positions: Justin Ehrlich, chair of the Marketing/External Alliance and the Executive Committee, and Jonathan Day, co-chair of the Instructional/Scholarly Alliance. Per CIT’s recommendations, the IT Strategic Plan was strengthened to include scholarly technology needs. CIT plans to submit its recommendations regarding recommendations to improve online course evaluation response rates to Faculty Senate this fall.

NO OBJECTIONS

F. Council for Intercollegiate Athletics (CIA)
(Jim Olsen, Chair, 2014-2015)

1. Annual Report (Christopher Kovacs, Chair, 2013-2014)

CIA held three meetings to review missed class schedules for athletic programs, to provide input to the Athletics department on a potential rebranding campaign, and to consider implementation of a faculty mentorship program. The Council provided its yearly summary of student-athlete absences from each sport program to the Faculty Senate at is February meeting, as well as a summary of missed class policies from peer institutions in the Summit League. 

NO OBJECTIONS

G. Council for International Education (CIE)
(Bhavneet Walia, Chair, 2014-2015)

1. Annual Report (Bhavneet Walia, Chair, 2013-2014)

CIE approved six Global Issues (GI) courses last year. The Council continued to work on developing an assessment instrument for GI-approved courses, similar to that used for assessing general education courses. CIE approved a policy change so that existing short-term study abroad courses would not have to be presented to the Council for approval unless the course syllabus and content have changed; a change of instructor alone would not warrant course reapproval. 

The Council presented a proposal to revise the Foreign Language-Global Issues Requirement last year which resulted in the establishment by Faculty Senate of an ad hoc committee to further examine this issue. CIE also discussed possibly waiving the GI requirement for some veterans and will continue this discussion this year, as well as continued work on updating their policies and procedures document.

Senator Baylor stated that she is not clear about development of an assessment tool for her department’s GI course. Dr. Walia responded that the Council sees this process as involving a questionnaire that would be distributed to students taking GI courses, similar to the process used for Gen Ed courses. Senator Baylor will speak with Dr. Walia after the meeting to further clarify what is required from her school.

NO OBJECTIONS

H. Summer School Committee (SSC)
(Alla Melkumian, Chair, 2014-2015)

1. Annual Report (Alla Melkumian, Chair, 2013-2014)

The SSC met twice last year and recommends in its annual report that it only be called to meet on an “as needed” basis when there is a new charge or question with regards to summer school. No survey was conducted last year. Chairperson Singh will be meeting with the SSC at its first meeting next week.

NO OBJECTIONS
	
I. Writing Instruction in the Disciplines (WID) Committee 
(Nathan Miczo, Chair, 2014-2014)

1.	Annual Report (Bradley Dilger, Chair, 2013-2014)

The WID Committee approved the addition of WID designation to CHEM 429 for the Biochemistry concentration in the Chemistry major, as well as a significant revision of the WID requirements for Dietetics, Fashion Merchandising, and Hospitality. The Committee supported an “unconference” organized by Dr. Dilger and Bill Thompson in January 2014. 

The WID Committee made reducing over-enrollment of WID courses a special emphasis for 2013-14. Past over-enrollment was researched, Dr. Dilger spoke at length with department chairs and directors of areas with over-enrolled courses, and the Committee established a new procedure for handling over-enrollments. Another major initiative last year was the revision of the WID guidelines, which were approved by Faculty Senate on April 22 and will be implemented this year.

NO OBJECTIONS

IV. Old Business – None 

V. New Business

A. Election of Senators to Serve on Provost’s Advisory Council

Two senators are needed to serve two-year terms on the Provost’s Advisory Council. 

Motion: To nominate Senator Myers (Keist)
Motion: To nominate Senator Sadler (Brice)

There were no further nominations. Senators Myers and Sadler were elected to the vacant seats.

B. Election of Committee on Provost and Presidential Performance (CPPP)

The CPPP is comprised of a representative from the Executive Committee and four additional senators from any college. Senator Westerhold volunteered to represent the Executive Committee on the CPPP. 

Motion: To nominate Senator Choi (Siddiqi)
Motion: To nominate Senator Cordes (Brice)
Motion: To nominate Senator Bennett (Siddiqi)
Motion: To nominate Senator Carncross (Cordes)

There were no further nominations, and the slate of candidates was declared elected.

C. Election of Senator to Serve on Student Learning Assessment Committee

Associate Provost Parsons explained that the University previously had a Student Learning Assessment Committee which was disbanded several years ago. The new committee would focus on issues related to assessment, such as the connection to the Higher Learning Commission accreditation process, pulling viewpoints from a variety of different sources related to General Education, and program assessment at the undergraduate, graduate, and post-baccalaureate levels. Chairperson Singh asked how long the committee would exist; Dr. Parsons responded its work would probably take only one year but that has yet to be determined. 

Senator Chaves volunteered to serve on the Committee. There were no additional nominations, and Senator Chaves was elected by acclamation.

D. Creation of Ad Hoc Foreign Language/Global Issues Committee

	Chairperson Singh recalled that the CIE report recommending changes to the Foreign Language/Global Issues (FLGI) requirement was rejected by the Faculty Senate at the end of spring semester, and a proposal to create an ad hoc committee to examine this issue was passed. The Executive Committee brought forward for Senate consideration a proposed charge and membership for the ad hoc committee. Drafted by Chairperson Singh, the charge would ask the committee to consider:

· Are the arguments proposed by the Department of Foreign Languages and Literatures consistent with the needs of the candidates for a baccalaureate degree from WIU?
· Are the course objectives of the Department of Foreign Languages and Literatures consistent with the arguments put forth?
· Does a one-semester foreign language study meet the objectives of the global issues coursework? And is this part of their current course objectives?
· Other issues that seem important

[bookmark: _GoBack]The committee is asked to submit a progress report by the last fall Faculty Senate meeting (December 2) and a final report before spring break 2015. Voting members on the ad hoc committee would include four senators (one from each academic college) and one representative each from CAGAS and CIE. An academic advisor, an admissions officer, and the Registrar would be ex-officio on the committee.

Motion: To create an ad hoc committee with the charge as submitted and with members as suggested on the proposal (Brice/DeVolder)

MOTION APPROVED 20 YES – 0 NO – 0 AB

Chairperson Singh asked for nominations for senators from the four academic colleges. 

Motion: To nominate Senator Cabedo-Timmons  to represent Arts and Sciences (Brice)
Motion: To nominate Senator Myers to represent Education and Human Services (Myers)
Motion: To nominate Senator DeVolder to represent Business and Technology (DeVolder)
Motion: To nominate Senator Brown to represent Fine Arts and Communication (Brown)

There were no further nominations, and the four senators were declared elected.

Motion: To adjourn (Brice). 

The Faculty Senate adjourned at 4:38 p.m.  

					Lee Brice, Senate Secretary

					Annette Hamm, Faculty Senate Recording Secretary
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